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TOWN OF FAYAL
4375 SHADY LANE, EVELETH, MN 55734

Judy M. Sersha, Clerk/Treasurer Steven J. Kniefel, Chairman
Supervisors: Tony Tammaro, James Pernu, Lee Branville, Joe Stewart

PHONE (218)744-2878 FAX (218) 744-5986

ANNUAL MEETING

MARCH 13, 2007

The Town of Fayal Annual Meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM by Clerk Judy Sersha. 
Approximately 26 people were in attendance.  A list of those attending is attached to these minutes.

Clerk Sersha stated the first order of business was to stand and say the Pledge of Allegiance.

Clerk Sersha then called for nominations for moderator.

Motion by Jim Pernu, support from John Damberg to nominate Steve Shykes as moderator. 
Clerk Sersha asked if there were any more nominations.  There being none, Sersha called for
the question.  Motion carried unanimously.

Steve Shykes welcomed the people to the Annual Meeting and explained that this is the meeting for
people to bring any of their concerns or issues up for discussion.  Mr. Shykes explained the order of
business for tonight’s meeting, and asked that people identify themselves by name when speaking.

APPROVAL OF THE 2006 ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES

Motion to approve the minutes of the March 14, 2006 Annual Meeting, made by Jim Pernu,
support from John Damberg.  Motion carried unanimously.

FINANCIAL AND TREASURER’S REPORT

Moderator Shykes then called upon Clerk/Treasurer Judy Sersha to report on the financial status of
the town.   The General fund ended the year with a $668,404 balance and the Road & Bridge Special
Revenue Fund ended the year with a $101,649 balance.  A complete report is attached to these
minutes.  

Frank Erjavec questioned if there would be a report on sewer and water funds.  Clerk Sersha stated
she is reporting only on levy funds, but the enterprise fund numbers are available in the audit report
and at the next PUC meeting, which is March 20.

Motion to approve the 2006 Financial & Treasurer’s Report, made by Joe Petrich, support from
Denny Bone.  Motion carried unanimously.

FINANCIAL NEEDS FOR THE TOWN

Moderator Shykes called upon town chair Steve Kniefel to make his report.

Mr. Kniefel welcomed everyone and thanked Steve Shykes for agreeing to serve as moderator again
this year.  Mr. Kniefel introduced and thanked his fellow board members for all of their hard work.  Mr.
Kniefel explained the 2008 board recommended  levy to the audience.  Proposed for 2008: General-
$90,000, Buildings & Grounds- $41,210, Fire- $55,000, Recreation- $12,400, Police- $33,000, Capital
Equipment- $30,000, Road & Bridge- $250,000, for a total of $511,610.00 or a 2.10% increase over
2007.  A complete report is attached to these minutes.

DESIGNATING POSTING PLACES

Moderator Shykes explained the present locations of our designated posting places are as follows: 
1) Fayal Town Hall 2) West Long Lake 3) East Long Lake Road (across from Art Tweten’s) 4) Ely
Lake Shortstop 5) At Your Convenience (Hwy. 53 South) 6) Differding Point.

Motion to approve the existing posting places made by Frank Erjavec, support from Mike
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Priest.  Denny Bone questioned if the minutes are always put on the web page.  Clerk Sersha
answered that upon approval they are posted on the web site, and archived by year.  Denny
Bone offered a suggestion to include the web site as another official posting place.  Frank
Erjavec amended his motion to reflect the addition of the web site as a seventh official
posting place, and Mike Priest supported the amendment.  Motion carried unanimously.

SETTING TOWN BOARD SALARIES

Moderator Shykes then stated the next order of business is setting compensation for the town board. 
Currently, the salaries are as follows: Supervisor- $3,204.00 per year or $270.00 per month, plus
mileage and expenses as incurred and Chair- $3,600.00 per year or $300.00 per month, plus
mileage and expenses as incurred.  The current Conus mileage rate, which was approved at last
years Annual Meeting is 48.5 cents per mile and is subject to change throughout the year.

Denny Bone stated that since the levy increase recommendation by the board is at 2%, the board
members all be given a 2% increase in salary.

Motion to increase the town board salary by 2% made by Denny Bone, support from George
Sedgeman.  Motion carried unanimously.

FIRE DEPARTMENT BUSINESS

Moderator Shykes, who also serves as the Fire Chief, called upon Assistant Fire Chief Scott Smith to
give the Annual Fire Report.  Smith reported there were a total of 65 calls in 2006- 10 structure fires,
5 wildland fires, 3 vehicle fires, 3 rescues, 39 EMS calls and 5 other alarms.  Currently there are 19
firefighters on the department and there were three retirements, those being Jess Nuno, Greg
Weaver and Nick Domiano, who retired with 20 years of service.  Smith reported on the $227,000 in
FEMA  grants the department received and the equipment that was purchased.  Also in 2006 the
Fayal Fire Department and Eveleth Fire Department entered into a simulcast paging agreement for
fire calls, which has worked out well.  The department also completed the final phase of the Fire
Wise Program.

Denny Bone stated he appreciated the work the Fire Department did on the Firewise program, which
evaluated home sites on fire danger by assessing the proximity of trees and vegetation to homes. 
Mr. Bone questioned if the department is prepared for the spring, as a drought is expected.  Mr.
Smith answered they are prepared.  Mr. Bone also stated his concern on illegal burning in the
township and questioned if there is a way for residents to be notified that only the burning of
vegetative material is legal.  Mr. Shykes answered that is under the control of the DNR and if illegal
burning activity is going on, it should be reported to the DNR.  Clerk Sersha stated that when she
issues burning permits, persons are told it is only for brush and leaves, but she cannot control what
people burn.  Mr. Bone questioned if an insert could be placed in the utility bills informing people
what is legal to burn.  Sersha stated that could be done, but only a portion of people living in the
township receive bills.

Jim Pernu questioned how the new fire truck is working out.  Mr. Smith answered it is a good truck
and the department is very satisfied with it.

Kelly Campbell commended the Fire Department on the wonderful open house that took place last
October.  Mr. Campbell stated it is a great opportunity for people to get out and see what the
department has, and it should be an annual or bi-annual event.  Mr. Smith stated they were very
pleased with the turnout and it was a celebration of the Fire Department’s 20 year anniversary.

SUPERVISORS REPORTS

Road & Bridge- Jim Pernu reported on the activities and duties during the past year of the two road
employees, Steve Verkovich and Al Jurenic.  Mr. Pernu reported that in conjunction with St. Louis
County, overlays were done on Burke Road, Park Boulevard, one half mile of Thunderbird Trail, Pine
Drive, west of Hwy. 53, Long Lake Drive East and Moon Lake Drive South, at a cost of $175,265.00. 
A complete copy of the report is attached to these minutes.

Denny Bone added that the Road crew also put a lift of Class 5 on St. Mary’s Court last summer.
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Police- Joe Stewart reported there were a total of 744 law enforcement 911 calls in 2006.  Our police
department is manned by one 20 hour per week officer, Harvey Thompson, who carries a full-time
license.  Primary law enforcement is the St. Louis County Sheriff, although they do not enforce our
township ordinances.  Chief Thompson enforces the local ordinances but advises to always call 911
in an emergency, even if you are in doubt that it is an emergency.  If you need to speak to Thompson
for another reason you may call him at home or leave a message and he will get back to you.  Chief
Thompson’s complete report is attached to these minutes.

Denny Bone questioned why the SLC Sheriff won’t enforce local ordinances.  Mr. Stewart explained
that they just do not, and as a retired sheriff himself, he knows the Sheriff’s Department will not get
into the enforcement of local ordinances.  Mr. Bone questioned what local ordinance we have that
would need enforcement?  Mr. Stewart explained the one that is enforced the most by Chief
Thompson is the animal ordinance, and many of them are processed by Thompson every year.  

Buildings & Grounds- Jim Pernu reported on projects that were done in 2006 and what is planned
for 2007.  In the past year, new “Welcome to Fayal” signs were purchased and installed, the skating
rink boards were repaired, automatic door openers were installed to the town hall and clerk’s office
with the help of a federal HAVA grant.  Also new panels were installed on the garage front, new locks
and re-keying was done on the complex, and tree stump removal etc was done in the park area. 
With the installation of the new hot water system and the re-zoning of the complex heating system we
have saved about $3893 in gas utilities over the last year.  Plans for 2007 are for new carpet and
reconfiguration in the clerk’s office, with the addition of some new office furniture to make it handicap
accessible and painting in the town hall.  Landscaping will be done in the park area, with it to be
covered in three inches of topsoil and seeded. Mr. Pernu thanked the fire department for burning the
brush pile after the removal of several trees in the park area.

Mr. Pernu also reported on the skating rink, stating there have been many positive comments and
nearly 1,000 kids have skated at the rink this past winter.  Mr. Pernu commended the two rink
attendants, Charlie Erickson and Dennis Pernu for doing an excellent job. Mr. Pernu’s compete
report is attached to these minutes.

Planning Commission- Steve Kniefel thanked the members of the Planning Commission for all of
their hard work.  There is currently a vacancy on the Commission and a volunteer is needed.  The
Commission reviews variance requests submitted to St. Louis County Planning and they often
comment on them to see to it the requests conform to the township’s comprehensive plan.  The
commission has been doing an excellent job and is working on a long range site plan for the town
complex and will be looking at updating the town’s comprehensive plan.

Public Utilities- Lee Branville reported on activities of the Public Utilities Commission.  Members are: 
Peter Bertucci, Kelly Campbell, Mike Erjavec, John Damberg and Dennis Pernu.  There is currently a
vacancy on the commission and a new member is needed.  The PUC deals with water, sewer, cable
TV, street lights, natural gas and sewer variances.  It is very important that variances be obtained for
outbuildings and saunas, as they must be connected to the sewer.  The water system has been
running well with no problems.  As for natural gas, contact Minnesota Energy for information.  

Mike Priest questioned why it costs twice as much for sewer than water.  Kelly Campbell answered
that the treatment costs for sewer are much higher, as is the maintenance costs.

Frank Erjavec questioned why there is no franchise fee on DSL internet service from Qwest, and
there is a fee for internet from Mediacom.  Mr. Branville answered that there is currently a bill in
Congress that will do away with franchise fees for cable companies, so in the future we may not be
able to collect those fees.

Ed Vest questioned if all of the legal work has been completed on the sewer line easements.  Steve
Kniefel explained that there were four right-of-way plats recorded showing where the lines are located
on private property, but as for each individual easement being described and recorded, that has not
been done.  However, by recording the plats, the easement will show up on individual’s parcels.

OTHER BUSINESS TO COME BEFORE THE MEETING

Moderator Shykes stated there are two items of business from last year’s Annual Meeting to discuss.

Publishing Costs for Minutes- Clerk Sersha submitted a report showing what the cost would be for
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publication in either the Mesabi Daily News or Manney’s Shopper.  Per inch cost for MDN is $9.68
per column inch.  A typical set of minutes consisting of four legal pages, not including a listing of the
bills would be $513.05 from the MDN and $12.38 per column inch from Manney’s Shopper or
$656.14.  The Manney’s Shopper is not a legal newspaper, but they will publish the minutes.

Denny Bone stated that is too high of a cost and stated he is satisfied with the places of posting,
especially with the addition of the Fayal web page being included as an official place of posting.

Snowmobiling/ATV’s on town waterlines- This issue was tasked to the PUC for their research and
recommendation.  Mike Erjavec presented the PUC’s official motion: Motion to have the Town Board
amend ordinance 99-2 snowmobile ordinance to make it unlawful for snowmobiles to drive over
peoples waterlines in the ditches, whether on county roads or township roads and to allow people to
use non-lethal means to stop snowmobiles.

Ed Vest questioned the legality of such an amendment, since it is legal to drive in the ditch bottom. 
Steve Kniefel stated the problem arose last year when several citations were issued against
homeowners that erected barriers or structures in the right-of-ways that could be dangerous to
drivers of ATV’s or snowmobiles.  Discussion, no action taken.

Moderator Shykes asked if there were any other issues anyone would like to discuss.

Motion by Steve Kniefel, support from Mary Maki to have a PA system at next year’s Annual
Meeting so everyone can hear.  Motion carried unanimously.

Joe Petrich asked if the citizens could give a raise to the clerk and deputy clerk.  Steve Kniefel
answered the town board sets those salaries, which are similar to the board’s salaries, at the
Reorganization Meeting every two years.  The clerk also has a separate contract as office manager
for business hours.  As for the supervisor’s and chair salaries, the town board has deferred the
setting of those salaries to the people at the Annual Meeting for many years.  The town board can
reaffirm their salaries at the next regular meeting.

Denny Bone questioned what the procedure is to work towards a bituminous surface on St. Mary’s
Court.  Steve Kniefel stated that if the residents on that road are considering an upgrade, the first
step is to petition the town board of their proposed improvement and the board can decide what
action to take.  Ed Vest stated there is not a lot of drainage on the road and it needs work, also the
material on the road is very messy and something needs to be done soon.  Becky Bone stated she
remembers that the road was supposed to be paved but the money went to another road.  Steve
Kniefel stated that there used to be funds from the IRRRB used in the paving of roads, but those
funds do not exist anymore.  Mary Maki stated she has lived on her road for 56 years and last year
Pine Drive was re-paved and the blacktop still stops short of her house.  Mrs. Maki questioned if she
has to live there another 56 years before she gets blacktop?

Moderator Shykes stated if there were no further business from the floor, he would ask for a motion
to set the levy.

Motion to set the levy for 2008 at $511,610.00, as proposed by the town board, made by Frank
Erjavec, support from John Damberg.  Denny Bone questioned why the rec budget was
reduced and how much is the fund balance?  Clerk Sersha answered that for many years
funds were being set aside to upgrade the bike trail and the balance is at approximately
$75,000.  Steve Kniefel explained that the bike trail will be upgraded by the Rail Authority and
be a spur of the Mesabi Trail.  We have more than enough in the rec fund for matching
purposes, and that is why that budget was reduced.
Motion carried unanimously.

Motion to adjourn by Mike Priest, support from Frank Erjavec.  Denny Bone thanked Steve
Shykes for acting as moderator.  Motion carried unanimously.

Annual Meeting 2007 adjourned at 8:50 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Judy M. Sersha
Clerk of Fayal
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ANNUAL MEETING - 13 MARCH 2007
Report of Chairman and Financial Needs of the Town 

Welcome to your annual meeting of the Town of Fayal.   This is an important meeting as it is the
yearly opportunity for the community to gather and discuss local needs and determine the level of
taxes to be collected to meet those needs.  

I would like to introduce and thank my fellow Town Board members who continue to lend their time
and talent to the Township -  Tony Tammaro, Jim Pernu, Lee Branville and our newest supervisor
Joe Stewart.. 

I would like to thank Steve Shykes for agreeing to serve as moderator for tonight’s meeting.   

As Chairman, it is my task to present the upcoming financial needs of the Town to the annual
meeting for consideration. 

FINANCIAL NEEDS FOR THE TOWN in the year 2008

Town Boards in Urban Townships have authorities and responsibilities not unlike City Councils and
County Boards.  One fundamental difference is that Town Boards do not have the authority to levy
taxes on the properties of the Town for the general operation of the Town.  It is the responsibility of
the voters of the Town to determine what services they want and need and to levy an appropriate
amount of taxes to provide them.   The decision lies with the attendees at the annual meeting.  The
Town Board has reviewed the overall financial condition of the Town, which Judy has just presented
to you, and determined that the financial health is good.   We are tasked with making a
recommendation of how much taxes need to be collected to maintain that good financial health.

The levy under discussion tonight is for the year 2008.  Taxes that will be collected in 2007 for the
operation of the Town were set at last year’s annual meeting.  As Judy reported, the Town of Fayal
does receive revenues from sources other than property taxes.   These revenues are such things as
interest, grants, fees, and returns on investments as well as funds held in reserve.  In its discussions
of the levy recommendation, the board has considered  these miscellaneous receipts and reserves to
arrive at a proposed levy amount. 
Please refer to the proposed levy section of the agenda sheets as I discuss the various funds:

1. General Fund - This fund provides the general governmental functions such as administrative
salaries, assessor, attorneys, and other expenses.

We recommend a levy amount of $ 90,000 which is a decrease of $ 9000.00 or 9.0%
from 2007.  

2. Buildings and Grounds - This fund provides for the operation and maintenance of the Town
Hall Building Complex and the Public Grounds adjacent to it.

We recommend a levy amount of $ 41,210 which is a decrease of $ 90.00 or 0.2% 
from 2007.

3. Road & Bridge - This fund provides for the salaries of our two R & B employees, operation and
maintenance of all R&B equipment, and all supplies and materials for the maintenance of the
Towns 32 miles of Roads.
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We recommend a levy amount of $ 250,000  which is an increase of $ 15000 or 6.4 %
from 2007. 

4. Fire - This fund provides for the operation of the Volunteer Fire Department, to include
pension provisions, Emergency Medical Support  and all needed training, supplies and
equipment.

We recommend a levy amount of $ 55,000 which is an increase of $ 8000 or 17 % from
2007. 

5. Public Utilities - This fund provides for the operation of the Public Utilities Commission and the
functions assigned to it to include wastewater, water, cable television, street lighting, and
natural gas.  The PUC, and the water and wastewater operations it oversees, receives funding
from Cable TV franchise fees and service fees from the users of the utilities and is adequately
funded at this time from these sources, therefore

We recommend a levy amount of $ 000.00 which is a unchanged from 2007.

6. Recreation - This fund provides for recreational facilities and programs for the Township,
primarily our participation in the EFSD Joint Rec Program and the operation and maintenance
of the Towns recreational areas.

We recommend a levy amount of $ 12400.00 which is a decrease of $ 12,600 or 50 %
from 2007. 

7. Capital Equipment - We recommend that funds be set aside into a capital equipment fund for
the eventual replacement of major pieces of equipment and other large capital outlays.  

We recommend a levy amount of $ 30,000 which is unchanged from 2006.

8. Police - This fund provides for salaries and equipment for the Township Police Section.
We recommend a levy amount of $ 33,000.00 which is Unchanged  from 2007.

Bottom Line: The Town Board makes a recommendation to the freeholders of the Town to adopt a
total levy for 2008 of $511,610.00 which is a 2.10% increase from 2007.  Thank you.
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Buildings & Grounds 2006, Jim Pernu

I would like to bring to your attention what projects have been accomplished since our last Annual
Meeting and what we have planned for the year 2007.

At the last Annual Meeting I brought to your attention the tree cutting near the Shortstop and leading
down towards the Eveleth Park.  The trees were cut because they were dead on top or growing too
close to one another which would cause the more healthy trees to also die off.  This was
recommended by Roger Nelson of the DNR.  A lot of brush was also cut away to open up that area. 
Al & Steve, our employees, leveled a lot of that land with the loader and removed stumps with the
backhoe.  The result was a large brush pile which was burned by the Fayal Fire Department in
January.

After spring cleanup in that area, there is a total of 47,350 square feet, which we plan to cover with a
three inch dirt overlay.  Total needed is 438 cubic yards.  Right now we are planning to haul the dirt
from RM Construction located near the end of Ely Lake Drive.  After that, we will seed it and cover it
with hay mulch to help activate its growth.  The dirt, grass seed and hay mulch will cost $4,500.00.  I
believe it will be an added attraction to the Fayal area.

In spring 2006 we ordered nine “Welcome to Fayal” signs.  The new signs are made of high intensity
sheeting with a 10 year warranty for a cost of $677.78.The signs you will notice when entering Fayal
Township at various locations.  

Over the years, the front of the Fayal garage has been dented and it became necessary to make
repairs.  This part of the garage is over 30 years old so it was difficult to find the correct metal siding
to match.  It was decided to do the bottom portion from the ground four feet up and the brown color
for contrast.  Century Building Products found the correct material in Illinois.  The cost was
$1,383.71.  Richard Gasperlin was hired to do the installation of this material.  This was done in
October 2006.  Total cost was $3,779.91.

A federal grant was received from the Help America Vote Act for $2,600.00 for handicap door
openers.  This amount was matched with mining effects money and we had two handicap door
openers installed Sept. 2006 by Tromco Electric for the total amount of $5,200.00.  One is on the
outside door and the other is on the first door leading to the Clerk’s Office.

The installation of the Rinnea hot water system and rezoning of the town hall, at a total cost of
$7,156.00.  This change was done in the fall of 2005 and has continued to cut the cost on gas
utilities.  The cost for fuel this past winter was reduced by $3,856.80 in just one year.  I think this was
a wise investment as indicated by the month to month savings on gas utility bills.

The town hall also had to have new door locks installed and re-keyed.  In the past, repairs have been
made and re-keyed but not replaced with new.  Employees were experiencing difficulty opening the
doors with their keys because of wear internally.  The new door locks included the town hall, garage,
cold storage building, skating rink shack and fire hall.  This work was completed by Biss Lock of
Virginia in December 2006, cost was $3,736.38.

The interior of the hall will be painted as it has not been done for quite some time.  Also the interior of
the office will be painted and new carpet installed.  The carpet in the office has been there for better
than 10 year and needs replacement. We will be replacing it with carpet tiles 2 foot square.  
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The idea behind this is if for some reason the carpet is damaged and needs replacement we can do
so by replacing the squares.  The removal of the old carpet plus the floor prep and installation of the
new will cost $3,500.00 and be done by Karl Brysch.  Paining material and labor will cost $540.00. 
We will do this hiring casual labor.  This work is in progress now.  Also there will be modification and
changes in the office to make it handicap accessible by replacing the partitions with lower ones. 
There is also some office furniture to be replaced but at this time details are still being worked on.

Skating Rink- We have had a lot of good reports on the skating rink this year and such comments aa
it is the best outside rink in the area.  There have been nearly 1000 kids who have skated at the
Fayal Rink this winter.  To my knowledge there have not been any accidents or incidents reported. 
The ice and skating shack has been well looked after.  I think Charles Erickson and Dennis Pernu,
rink attendants, should be commended for a job well done and for extending an extra effort for the
well being of the kids who spend time there.  Also would like to thank the Fayal Fire Department for
flooding eh rink last November.


